ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 22

From John Hoffmann

April 25, 2009

THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN METING APRIL 13, 2009:  This had the potential of being a short meeting but it did not turn out that way.

$260 IN REFRIGERATOR MAGNETS:  Okay, we are in a recession and need to avoid unnecessary spending…right?  Well apparently I am wrong. At the beginning of the work session refrigerator magnets were handed out for the Mayor’s Green Team.  They will be a given away at the Earth day E-Cycling Event on Saturday 4/25/09 at Town and Country Crossing.  The commercial sponsorship of this event is obvious…let’s do anything to get more people in here. 

The refrigerator magnets are in the shape of a recycling cart and say Go Green…Green Team…Town and Country. 

PLEASE give me a break. At 26-cents a magnet, we bought 1,000.  First of all with many of the stainless steel high-dollar refrigerators located in T&C houses someone should have realized that refrigerator magnets do not stick.  

Second of all in fairness shouldn’t all the boards and commissions get refrigerator magnets?  Of course not!  My next question is what is the best way to recycle my refrigerator magnet? 

IRONIC:  You have to find it somewhat ironic that the Green Team…our new commission for recycling is handing out refrigerator magnets that you can not recycle.  Yep these little babies will sit in a landfill for 1,000 years.   

PHOTO TIME:  Apparently an official photograph was not taken of the current board last April.  I remember standing with everyone else and having a photo taken, but that apparently wasn’t “official.”  So before the work session an “official photo” was taken.

I’m guessing next meeting we will need a new official photo after the new Board of Alderman is sworn in. 

A BEAUTIFICATION GRANT GOES DOWN IN DEFEAT:  This one was interesting.  Jon Benigas and I have been voting against beautification grants for subdivisions. During the budget process the chairman of the Conservation Commission who was also the chairman of the Deer Task Force, Bill Kuehling stated that the Conservation Commission had voted to withdraw the request for beautification grants and have the money go toward Deer Management.  (He indicated the money was to be used for the deer hysterectomies.)  In proposing the $150,000 for the deer management plan, Bill specifically included $25,000 for the beautification grants to be transferred to the deer control appropriations.  

At an earlier meeting Alderman Benigas and I voted against money for the Chatsworth Homeowners Association.  At this meeting the Pine Tree Lake Subdivision along the North 40 Outer Road wanted almost $5,000 from the city for a water fountain, (aerator), lights for the fountain and other improvements. 

Since there was no money in the budget for these grants Alderman Benigas and I voted against it.  This was Alderman Benigas’ last meeting.  Also joining us in voting no for the first time was Alderwoman Nancy Avioli.  

Bill Kuehling, also at his last meeting, voted for it as did Phil Behnen.   Steve Fons voted for the bill and said we had $100,000 extra in the budge just for things like this.  I could not disagree more.  First of all it is only $97,000 after we gave a $3,000 grant to the Chatsworth Homeowners Association.  Also I consider that money in there to be used in case we have a storm like the one in July of 2006, a Halloween ice storm like the one that crippled Kansas City in 1992, a Thanksgiving blizzard or a serious crime or other police event that requires police overtime.  

So that left Fred Meyland-Smith.  Fred was either brilliant or just happened to be lucky.  I want to give him the benefit of the doubt and say he was very smart when he abstained from voting leaving the vote at 4-to-3 in favor of the grant.   For a bill to pass it must have five votes.  The mayor can break a tie and create a fifth vote.  However there was not a tie so the mayor could not vote and while the vote was 4-3 in favor of the grant…it lacked the five votes required for passage. 

Steve Fons could not figure this out and as the meeting continued, Fons, sitting to the right of Mayor Dalton started asking him why the grant had failed.  This caused the Mayor to lose his concentration on the meeting at hand and had to stop the meeting and apologize for not paying attention.  Just great theater!   

THE WELBY LECTURE:  Long after this vote was over, at the end of the meeting Tim Welby, who was elected to replace Bill Kuehling in an unopposed race, stood up and asked to speak. 

Tim began to criticize the board for not passing the grant, mentioning that the subdivision board went to a lot of trouble to put together the bids and write the proposal.  Tim was somewhat out of order.  He should have spoken to this when the topic was before the board or during the public comment section at the start of the meeting. He let us have it.  

Here is my issue with this.  If the board wants to remove $25,000 from the deer management program in the budget and decide to give 25 fewer deer hysterectomies and place that money into a beautification grant line item, I would be happy to vote for a grant.  But the money is not currently there.

THE SHELL GAME:  I have to admit that I have seen both Bill Kuehling and the mayor lead subdivision trustees down the path to submitting proposals while knowing there is no money allotted for the grants.  They told homeowner boards that the aldermen will consider the grants on an individual basis.  I tell the same trustees, there is no money in the budget for grants.  At three different Homeowners Association meetings involving Ward-2 Subdivisions I have heard this suggested by the mayor to trustees.  

NEXT UP:  At the upcoming Board of Aldermen meeting on Monday April 27, Mason Valley Estates is asking for the maximum of $5,000 for a beautification grant. It is the first reading and no one is yet sponsoring it. But I am sure it will get a sponsor, as soon as Tim Welby is sworn in.

I’m already getting emails to vote for this.  I voted against a Beautification Grant in Ward 3 that passed.  I voted against a Beautification Grant in Ward 4 that failed.  I guess politically it would be smart to vote for a Beautification Grant in Ward-2.  Ethically it would be corrupt to do so.  I plan to vote against it…unless of course $25,000 is moved from the deer management sterilization budget to the Beautification Grant budget.   

The question is will new alderman (well new in a sense…former mayor and former four term alderman) David Karney vote against spending money for items not in the budget?  If he does, will Fred abstain again?  

NOT SO FAST ON THE SMOKING BAN RESOLUTION:  In his last meeting Bill Kuehling introduced a resolution to forward to the County Council and County Executive asking that legislation to ban smoking in restaurants and bars be passed.   Of course we have a Town and Country ordinance that bans smoking in all public buildings except restaurants and bars.  

The reason for a reluctance to ban smoking in bars and eateries locally is that the businesses would claim that such a ban will give an unfair competitive business opportunity to bars and restaurants in neighboring towns.  So some people want a county wide or state wide ban on smoking in food and booze businesses.   

Let’s face it a good percentage of people in bars, casinos and even strip clubs have compulsive personalities and those people are more likely to smoke.  They are also more likely to spend money on booze.  

Keep in mind slightly more than 75% of Missourians do not smoke.  That number is likely higher in Town and Country. 

So Lynn Wright, Steve Fons and Fred Meyland-Smith all recommended that this resolution be continued so the bars and restaurants that allow smoking could be advised as a courtesy. 

Why this is stupid. This resolution isn’t going to change anything…it simply asks the County Council to take action sometime in the future.  By passing the resolution you are notifying the businesses. Also I think we all know what the businesses that allow smoking are going to say.   Having lived in and worked for Montgomery County, Maryland, where they put in a county-wide smoking ban I learned that most restaurants were not hurt by the smoking ban.  Some bars and restaurants saw liquor sales go down, but all restaurants saw food sales go up once the ban was in place. People were not fleeing Bethesda or Rockville so they could have a smoke and a drink in Washington, DC.  

My Problem:  Here is what bothers me about our current situation.  We are discriminating against handicapped people.  We are discriminating against the people with asthma and other lung diseases.  We issue a public business license and a public liquor-by-the-drink license and then exclude a portion of the public from entering the business by allowing unsafe smoky conditions. We have laws that require businesses to be accessible to handicapped persons with mobility issues and then allow the same businesses to keep out other handicapped persons with lung ailments.  Frankly I think we should step up to the plate and ban smoking in all public buildings…period.  Why should a bar be considered different than a clothing store, grocery store or hair stylist or barber shop when it comes to smoking and second hand smoke? 

The American Cancer Society was at the BOA work session and handed out information sheets that listed all the ills connected with second hand smoke and there are a lot of them.  

The Political side of the resolution:  I am trying to figure out if Bill was being a good guy or if he was presenting this so Mayor Dalton can sign it and use it to deflect me and others pointing out that as mayor he was a lobbyist for four cigarette companies and 27 brands of cigarettes in Jefferson City. Bill told me he introduced it because he likes to be a “sh*& disturber.”  I’ll take him at his word.

Deer Before People:  This proved to be a perfect example of how Mariette Palmer is more interested in the health of deer than the health of people.  When the smoking resolution came up on the agenda,  Palmer got up and read a rambling statement about how the Board of Aldermen have much more important things to do than deal with resolutions to the County Council asking for a county wide smoking ban in bars and restaurants.  

Palmer spent several years defending deer against public safety efforts to reduce the herds…but now doesn’t want anything done to limit indoor smoking.  Of course Palmer is a smoker.  

MORE FROM THE CAMPAIGN TRAIL:  I received an email for a voter who wrote when he went to the polls the Dalton people told him I voted for the Deer Control resolution to get bids to shoot deer and give them hysterectomies.  Apparently they were saying this because I made the $75,000 for deer hysterectomies a campaign issue.  Of course I voted against the 2009 budget because it contained the funds for the deer hysterectomies. They didn’t mention that.  I am in favor of deer control.  I was not gong to vote against hiring someone even though I am against spending money to give deer hysterectomies.   

SECRET MEETING:  At the end of the Board of Alderman meeting Mayor Dalton called for a vote to go into closed session.  He cited the reason for doing so being the Missouri Sunshine law that allows closed meetings to discuss matters dealing with personnel actions, litigation or real estate transactions. He got a second which opened the matter to debate.  

I immediately asked, “Which one?”  When a mayor uses a shotgun approach to hold a secret closed meeting by saying “in accordance with exceptions set forth by Missouri Law for personnel actions, litigation or real estates transactions” they are tiptoeing around the law.  It is something that fire districts are famous for doing.  You are supposed to give the specific reason for the closed meeting. 

Here is what the Missouri Attorney General’s Office interpretation of the exceptions to open meetings is:

     Closed meetings and records 610.021, 610.022

A public governmental body is permitted, but not required, to close its meetings, records and votes when they relate to certain issues listed in Section 610.021. When a public body relies on one of these exceptions to close a meeting or record, it should bear in mind that the exceptions are to be read narrowly under Section 610.011. Matters that may be closed include:

· Legal actions, causes of action or litigation (except that votes, minutes and settlement agreements must be opened to the public on final disposition, unless ordered closed by a court). 

· Leasing, purchase or sale of real estate where public knowledge might adversely affect the amount paid in the transaction. 

· Hiring, firing, disciplining or promoting a particular employee. 

· Welfare cases of identifiable individuals. 

· Software codes for electronic data processing. 

· Individually identifiable personnel records. 

· Records related to existing or proposed security systems. 

· Records that are protected from disclosure by other laws. 

When a public governmental body votes to meet in closed session, members must cite in open session the specific statute and subsection allowing closure. Once in closed session, the public body may not discuss any matter beyond the scope of the stated reason for the closed session. The public governmental body must close only that portion of the facility necessary for its members to conduct the closed meeting, allowing space for the public to remain and attend any later open session. 

So instead of a ticked-off Mayor Dalton giving an answer to me, City Attorney Steve Garrett popped up and said, “To meet with counsel.”  Mr. Garrett’s firm has used this as a reason to hold other closed meetings with the Planning and Zoning Board that I have attended.  I sure do not see it listed in the law as an exception, but again almost anything could result in a lawsuit. . 

We then voted on going into closed session.  I abstained since I did not know why we were actually going into closed session. The voted carried 7-0 with my abstention, since I had no idea why anyone wanted us to hide from the public in a closed session. .   

The Attorney General’s office also creates a huge loophole by stating it is the AG’s opinion that closed meetings to discuss with legal representatives possible litigation are allowed.  Of course any matter in theory could be a possible lawsuit, so it would be possible to close almost all meetings.   

What was said and what we discussed I can not tell you.  I can tell you this…once the matter was presented and discussed I did not think it a good enough reason to close a public meeting.   

HOW TO WIN FRIENDS AND INFLUENCE PEOPLE:   West magazine and the POST-DISPATCH and Journal papers asked for candidate statements prior to the April 7 elections. I sent in a statement that included the following statement that was based on traffic enforcement statistics that were provided to me by Capt. Gary Hoelzer of the Town and Country Police:

“We need to have better enforcement of local laws.  New construction in established neighborhoods can interfere with residents’ lives.  The city has a history of not citing contractors who leave mud on streets, block roads and start work too early.  The police write 5,000 tickets a year on interstates but almost none on the major streets next to our subdivisions.”

Capt. Hoelzer as an assistant police chief wrote an eight paragraph response to that one-sentence statement about traffic enforcement.   In the response he refers to me simply as “Hoffmann” or “Hoffman” with no title twice.  (The Town and Country Police have a history of this style of rudeness.  Routinely you find officers referring to residents who are victims in police reports by using only their last name. This is almost always the case in dealing with suspects. This is rude.  Good police reporting procedure has officers using titles such as Mr. or Mrs. or Miss when referring to people, especially suspects as it gives an appearance of professionalism and fairness.)    

Capt. Hoelzer took exception to my statement that the police needed to spend more time on secondary roads and less time on the interstates. 

In making his case he pointed out that the police department writes 36-precent of traffic tickets off the Interstate highways.  Well, thank you Capt. Hoelzer for making my point.  64-precent of all traffic citations are written on the Interstate highways in town.  Do you think that perhaps the police might be spending a little too much time doing the work of the Missouri State Highway Patrol?  Going out to the Interstates is something that many cops refer to as “Shooting Fish in a Barrel” or “Cherry Picking.” I went over all the traffic stats in Alderman Newsletter #17.  The stats spoke for themselves and did not need any spin from me or Capt. Hoelzer. 

Here is the letter I sent to West Magazine in response to Capt. Hoelzer 

April 9, 2009

Editor

West Magazine 

Safety In Town and County II

Editor:

In the April 8 issue of West Magazine, Capt. Gary Hoelzer of the Town and Country Police responded to my candidate statement in an earlier issue.  My comment was, “The police write 5,000 citations tickets a year on interstates but almost none on the major streets next to our subdivisions.” 

Capt. Hoelzer’s  letter was very misleading and self serving.  The police department does not share traffic enforcement information with the Board of Aldermen or the public on a regular basis.  I have to make requests for such information. Here are the 2008 figures involving MOVING Violations in Town and Country as supplied to me by Capt. Hoelzer.

The T&C Police issued 6,050 moving violation traffic citations on the divided highways of 141, Hwy 40/64 and I-270.  That equaled 16.6 citations a day and 16.22 citations per accident. 

On Clayton Road, a 5-mile stretch of road with 7-traffic lights that saw a large increase of traffic in 2008 the police issued 419 citations or 1.14 citations a day and 5.44 citations per accident.  Clayton road passes schools, commercial districts, subdivision entrances and driveways. 

On Mason Road from Clayton to the south city limits just before Manchester Road lays perhaps the worst section of road in the city.  There are no shoulders, blind curves and hills as Mason passes driveways, subdivision entrances and Queeny Park, the largest park in the area.  In 2008 the T&C police wrote exactly 5-traffic citations for moving violations on this section of road. That equals slightly more than 0.01 citations a day. 

On Ladue Road in T&C there were 7 traffic accidents in 2008.  The police issued a total of 5 traffic citations for moving violations.  On busy Ballas Road the police issued one citation every four days. 

While the Missouri State Highway Patrol has jurisdiction on the Interstates, it is up to the T&C Police to keep the other roads safe.  My concern is that they are doing a terrific job in writing citations to motorists on I-270 and generating revenue, but by their own statistics they have not been doing such a great job on the other roads. 

John Hoffmann

Ward-2 Alderman            

NEW LEGISLATION:  Here is a common sense bill that I am submitting to the Board of Aldermen.  The bill would be in plain English.  It states that people can not place tinted covers over license plates that make them harder to read, photograph or reflect light. 

Why do you care if a license plate can reflect light? They are designed to reflect to make them easier to read at night.  Also police officers using LASER speed guns are trained to aim at front license plates when taking speed readings of cars.  Tinted license plate covers make it more difficult to use LASER guns. LASER guns are far fairer than radar guns as they target individual cars with a beam that is 6 inches wide at 500 feet, unlike radar where the beam is 300 feet between 500 and 1,000 feet and targets all vehicles in the beam.  

Currently our license plate ordinance is written that license plates have to be valid and meet all requires of the state statue, but does not specifically state it is illegal to reduce the ability to read license plates by placing tinted covers over the plates. 

Here is the bill:

     First reading:

Second reading:

Introduced by Alderman Hoffmann

BILL NO. 09-33






ORDINANCE NO. 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE CITY OF TOWN AND COUNTRY 

MUNICIPAL CODE CONCERNING DISPLAY OF LICENSE PLATES

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN OF THE CITY OF TOWN AND COUNTRY, MISSOURI, AS FOLLOWS:
Section 1.
Section 380.040: STATE LICENSE PLATES/INSPECTION STICKER, of the City of Town & County Municipal Code is hereby amended by adding the following language:

ARTICLE II.

REGISTRATION

SECTION 380.040:
STATE LICENSE PLATES/INSPECTION STICKER

A.  No motor vehicle or trailer shall be operated or parked upon any street, highway, or alley of this City unless such motor vehicle or trailer has attached to it a valid license plate or plates registered in accordance with Sections 301.010 through 301.440 RSMo., of unless such motor vehicle or trailer has attached to it a valid license plate or plates registered for the current year in a different State or country.  Each such plate or plates shall be securely fastened to the motor vehicle in a manner so that all parts thereof shall be plainly visible and reasonably clean so that the reflective qualities thereof are not impaired.
Section 2. All Ordinances or parts of Ordinances in conflict with this Ordinance are hereby repealed and held for naught. 

Section 3. Nothing in this Ordinance shall be construed to affect any suit or proceeding pending in any Court, or any right acquired or liability incurred, or any cause or causes of action acquired or existing under any act or Ordinance hereby amended. 

Section 4. Except as amended herein, Title III: TRAFFIC CODE of the Municipal Code, City of Town and Country, Missouri, shall be and will remain in full force and effect. 

Section 5. This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage and approval as provided by law. 

BILL NO. 09-33






ORDINANCE NO. 


Passed by the Board of Aldermen for the City of Town and Country, Missouri, this     day of         , 2009.







____________________________







Presiding Officer

Attest:

_______________________

Pamela Burdt, City Clerk


Signed this     day of          , 2009.







____________________________







Jonathan F. Dalton







Mayor, City of Town and Country

Attest:

Pamela Burdt, City Clerk

Bills/License Plates Amend 2009

Here is the email I sent to the police chief and city attorney:

From: John Hoffmann [mailto:johnhoffmann@charter.net] 
Sent: Monday, April 20, 2009 5:01 PM
To: Garrett, Steve; Copelandjn@town-and-country.org; Burdt, Pam. S.
Subject: bill for agenda
Attached is a bill to bring our local ord more into synch with the state law concerning displaying and obstructing views of license plates.  Our current ord does not discuss or make it a violation to use tinted license plate covers, while state law does. This would allow officers to cite violators into municipal court instead of State Court and reduce costs of going to Clayton for traffic offenses. 
 

Tinted license plate covers make it harder for the public to observe and read license plates of suspicious vehicles, vehicles involved in traffic law violations and vehicles leaving the scene of a crime or an accident. Tinted license plate covers make it harder for officers to report to dispatchers the license plate number of cars they are stopping or trying to stop. 
 

Tinted license plates covers are also marketed as ways to defeat LASER speed guns and red light cameras.  Town and Country has investigated in LASER speed guns as they are the most accurate instruments to measure speeds of cars.
 

Pam:  Please place this bill on the agenda
 

John and Steve:   Please REVIEW and advise if you have any problems with this bill.  The RsMo on license plates display is 301.130.
 

 

John Hoffmann
Here is the response from the city attorney:

John, 

 Isn’t the language you are adding already in the ordinance by virtue of its cross reference to  “301.010 through 301.440”?  See, 301.130.5.  

  Steve Garrett

Here is my response to the city attorney:

Steve... 

Why not make it simple and easy to enforce?  Very few cops are going to read that ord and then cross reference it to RsMo traffic code.  This encourages enforcement and makes prosecution easier.  (The judge and PA won't have to cross ref RsMo. ) Do you guys (lawyers)  enjoy making enforcement of the law as 

difficult as possible?  

Steve, thanks for looking this over. 

John 

I also sent an email to the police chief asking for his opinion.   

This is a simple bill…let’s follow it along and see what happens. 

AN ALDERMAN REQUESTS TO CONSIDER CLOSING MASON RIDGE ROAD:  Here was an interesting agenda item (last item) from the Tuesday April 21 Police Commission Meeting:

 Police Commission 
Tuesday April 21, 2009 
Location: Longview Farm 
Time: 7:00 p.m. 
Agenda 
Old Business 
Approval of minutes from the March meeting 

Code Red Update 

New Business 
Chairman’s Report 
No Through Traffic: Mason Ridge Road 

IN CASE YOU MISSED IT…THE AGENDA HAS CLOSING MASON RIDGE ROAD TO THE PUBLIC:  Here is the problem…Mason Ridge Road is used as a cut through from 40 and Mason to Clayton Road.  It is about a mile less than driving from Highway 40 to Clayton Road along Mason Road and then going west on Clayton.   

A resident who lives on Mason Ridge Road was concerned with the amount of traffic on Mason Ridge Road. 

I spoke with Chief Copeland who stated at one point traffic counts on Mason Ridge were as high as 7,000 cars a day.  Since the speed limit was dropped to 20 mph he reported the traffic count dropped to about 5,000 cars a day.  The resident got Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith to put this on the agenda of the Police Commission.  The chief said the resident spoke at the meeting and made the appeal to close Mason Ridge Road to through traffic…in others words close it to the public except residents. 

Keep in mind Mason Ridge Road is a public street with a public elementary school at one end. Now Babler Road is a good example where you can control cut through traffic during specific times during morning and evening rush hours, but making the street closed to through traffic for specific hours.  But other than that the street is open, connecting Conway Road with Ladue Road.  This quietly allows residents to enter the street since they are not going to exit at the other end without restricting its use to only residents.  

Another restricted subdivision is Barrington.  Traffic is free to enter the subdivision off Ballas Road via Carberry Place.  However the public can not drive through to Bopp Road.  Only residents can access Bopp through a gate on Tindall Drive. Barrington was a private, but the city later took over the streets as long as the public could access all the streets. 

However, Mason Ridge has always been a public street so putting up a gate at Clayton Road is not going to happen.  You could restrict traffic by making it illegal to enter the street from Mason Road between 4:30 and 6pm.  However, residents would not stand for that.  Mason Road already gets jammed at the Clayton Road stop light.  You add all the additional cars that normally use Mason Ridge as a cut through and you would have gridlock. It would take residents who live along Mason Ridge Road another 10 minutes to get home after exiting from Highway 40 and sitting through a couple of cycles of the light.   

Another option for the problem would be to make Mason Ridge a cul-de-sac.  Parents could drop school kids off but not reach Mason Road.  Of course this would require residents to go around.  It certainly would reduce traffic, but residents would have to be inconvenienced. 

Of course Fred Meyland-Smith has gone about this backwards.  The police enforce…but Public Works regulates streets.  Going to the Police Commission the complaint should be that the police are not enforcing the traffic laws enough on Mason Ridge.  He should have taken the request to close the street to the Public Works Commission. 

BUILDING NEXT TO THE AIRPORT:  The story is that Mason Ridge Road was there before most of the new homes and subdivisions along it or off of it were built.  So the people building or buying along Mason Ridge Road should have known what they were getting into.  A convenient location to get to Highway 40 or Clayton Road, but a street that has some traffic on it.                        

MISSED MEETINGS:   I am afraid I was a bad alderman (much to the relief of other alderpersons who have claimed that when I sit in on commission meetings that are open to the public, that I “intimidate” the commission) and missed the Parks and Trails and Conservation Commission last Monday and the Police Commission meeting last Tuesday. 

On Monday I was at the Webster University Jazz Choir Spring Concert.  A well know St. Louis singer is the adjunct professor at Webster Music Department.  The musicians playing behind the students are some of the best musicians in town and include Carol Beth True on piano. 

It was sort like American Idol except nobody was voted off and the music was better. (All the songs were from the Great American Songbook)  The students sang some songs as a group, but each of the 10 students gave a solo.  A couple hit notes that made you wince, but four of them were really good.  I had promised the professor I would try and make one of the concerts, but all the ones recently were on the same night as Board of Aldermen meetings.  Monday was an exception. 

On Tuesday night I was in the press box at the Gateway Grizzle minor league ballpark doing the PA for two nine inning college baseball games, causing me to miss the Police Commission meeting. 

I am amazed that anyone thinks just by sitting and listening to and taking notes at a meeting is an act of intimidation.  I would suggest you try it sometime.  It can be enlightening to see good and sometimes awful government at work. 

A MEETING I DID NOT MISS:  I did make the Thornhill Estates subdivision meeting, Thursday at City Hall.  I live in Thornhill and prior to the meeting I emailed the president of the trustees and told him that Mayor Dalton was famous and talking on and on and on.  He is the Energizer Bunny of politicians at these HOA meetings.  Count on about 45 minutes from the mayor.  I suggested that he hold the meeting first and then let the politicians talk.  He thought that would be rude.  The mayor started at 7:12 and ended at 7:50. I went about 15 and a police officer went another 10.  The actual meeting started about 1hr10min late. 

ONE WAY OR THE OTHER:  The mayor spoke on such topics as Scott Trade moving to Town and County.  He implied at the meeting and in his recent campaign literature that he had something to do with this.  Hey the guy is a lobbyist and not a real estate broker.  Scott Trade is moving from the small area of unincorporated between Town and Country and Des Peres along I-270 to the Maryville Office complex.  Currently Town and Country is trying to annex the area where Scott Trade is currently located.  One way or the other we were getting Scott Trade. 

RECESSION…WHAT RECESSION? WE DON’T HAVE NO STINKIN RECESSION.  The mayor talked about how great our finances are and our revenue stream is.  He again mentioned our revenue is up 12%.  Okay that means Target and Whole Foods have generated 12% new revenue.  Wal Mart generates more that twice that much and they are leaving town this fall.   That spells revenue shortfall to me.  He tried to convince the crowd that most of Town and Country Crossing where Target and Whole Foods have most of the parking lots to themselves is mostly rented.  All anyone has to do is shop at Target or Whole Foods and they know that neither of these stores are setting any sales records. Often the staff at Target far out numbers the shoppers.  Whole Foods has laid employees off.   The majority of storefronts at T&C Crossing are empty. 

The Coldwell Banker Real Estate Offices moved across the street from the Schnuck’s Center to T&C Crossing.  That is a complete wash.  We traded a rented store front at T&C Crossing for a vacant one across the street.  Plus realtors do not generate sales tax anyway.   

RESERVES:  The mayor is proud to announce we have a reserve of slightly more than $13 million dollars.  (We should be sending down the reserve to meet basic expenditures as early as next year).  He also pounds home the point that city ordinance requires that a reserve of $2.8 million always be on hand. 

COMMON SENSE:  However, common sense tells you that you should really have a reserve equal to at least one-year operating expenses and not less than six months operating expenses.  Our current budget is $17m-plus.  Our current reserve would cover about ¾ of a year’s expenses.   

Let’s say after Wal Mart moves, the recession forced Target or Whole Foods to close. What are we gong to do to provide police, fire, EMS and safe roads?  Or let’s say a tornado hits T&C Crossing and we lose revenue for 6 months to a year.  A $2.8 million reserve is not going to cover expenses.   

A ROSE IS A ROSE UNLESS IT IS A SEWER:  The mayor spoke like an old pro on the subject of sewer lateral insurance…a subject he knew nothing about in January when he was asked sewer laterals at another HOA meeting.   He said the city’s finance commission needs to look at the cost effectiveness of having sewer laterals, which he said was paid for by a property tax.  He was called on this twice.  First a resident wanted to know why a finance commission should make a decision on this instead of the residents.   I was then happy to point out that sewer lateral insurance was a flat rate and not at all like a property tax that is based on an amount per $100 assessed valuation.  Own a big house or a little house you would pay the same flat amount, normally between $28 and $60. 

Sewer Lateral insurance has to be approved by a vote of the citizens.  The cheapest time to have such a vote is during an April Municipal election as the Board of Election Commissioners do nothing but municipal issues.  The Board of Election Commissioners charge quite a bit more to put these type of ballot issues on the ballot during other elections.  I mentioned this and the mayor interrupted me saying since so few people vote during April elections he would rather have the ballot proposal on the November ballot.  I don’t know if the mayor noticed or not but last November was the big election for congressmen, state wide offices and the president.  The upcoming November election will not bring the voters out because there will not be much on the ballot. Sen. Bond’s seat isn’t up until 2010.  Why not save the money and have it in April…oh I forgot…per the mayor there is no stinkin recession.   

I would guess that about half of the mayor’s 38 minutes of remarks were not in touch with reality, but spinning madly like a top.  

TIMES UP…THERE IS ANOTHER BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING IN A FEW DAYS WHICH MEANS IT WILL BE TIME TO START ON THE NEXT NEWSLETTER.              

